
KANDIYOHI COUNTY AND CITY OF WILLMAR ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMISSION (EDC)

JOINT OPERATIONS BOARD OF DIRECTORS (OB) MEETING

MINUTES
March 10, 2016

EDC Office, Willmar

Present: Art Benson, Rollie Boll, Donna Boonstra, Robert Carlson, Gary Gilman, Linda Kacher
and Kelly TerWisscha

Ex Officio: Bruce Peterson and Doug Reese

Staff: Aaron Backman, Executive Director

Guest: Steve Ahmann, Willmar City Council

Excused: Doug Reese and Connie Schmoll, Business Development Specialist

Media: Carolyn Lange, West Central Tribune

Secretarial: Nancy Birkeland, Legal & Administrative Assistants, Inc. (LAA)

President Robert Carlson called the meeting to order at approximately 11:03 a.m.  The following
was added to the Consent Agenda:  4d. Addition of Michelle Marotzke to the Broadband and
Advanced Technology Committee and 4e. Addition of Art Benson to the Leisure Travel Committee
and removal of Donna Boonstra from the Leisure Travel Committee and added to the Agenda
under New Business was item 4, proposed 2016 budget changes.

IT WAS MOVED BY Linda Kacher, SECONDED BY Donna Boonstra, to approve the revised
Consent Agenda and revised Agenda.  MOTION CARRIED.

CONSENT AGENDA—

Approve: 1. Minutes of February 11, 2016 meeting
2. Financial reports as of February 29, 2016
3. Payment of bills

a. Invoice KCEDJan16 from REDstar for $4,541.25 from the Marketing and
Public Relations Committee’s budget

4. Committee member changes:
a. Removal of Jamil Farhat from the Agriculture Investment Planning

Subcommittee
b. Addition of Travis Prentice to the BRE/R Workforce Subcommittee
c. Addition of Kim Larson to the Agriculture and Renewable Energy

Development Committee
d. Addition of Michelle Marotzke to the Broadband and Advanced

Technology Committee
e. Addition of Art Benson to the Leisure Travel Committee and removal of

Donna Boonstra from the Leisure Travel Committee



Accept: Committee Minutes
1. Agriculture and Renewable Energy Development 1/21 and 2/18/2016

a. Agriculture Investment Planning Subcommittee 2/4/2016
2. Broadband and Advanced Technology 2/1/2016
3. Business Retention and Expansion/Recruitment 1/20/2016

a. BRE Workforce Subcommittee 1/19 and 2/16/2016
4. Finance 2/9/2016

REPORTS

Willmar Industrial Park.  Aaron Backman reported he participated in several meetings attended by
Willmar city officials and met with Bruce Peterson on Willmar’s Industrial Park.  He also attended a
stakeholder’s meeting that included Larry Kruse, Doug Allen and Larry Kleindl discussing
infrastructure and funding for infrastructure in the City of Willmar and Kandiyohi County.  

[Steve Ahmann joined the meeting.]

Backman explained certification of shovel-ready sites—commercial and industrial sites that have
had all title work and engineering completed prior to putting the site up for sale.  A copy of the
MN Shovel Ready Certified Development Site Application was provided to the board (see copy
attached).  There are 30 shovel-ready sites in Minnesota, which are shown on the state’s website
and are the main sites marketed by the state.  Backman obtained shovel-ready certification for a
majority of the Windom Industrial Park and his recommendation is to obtain shovel-ready
certification for Willmar’s Industrial Park 4th Addition.  The application fee is $3,250.  If certification
is sought, an ALTA survey would need to be done and because of the expense, it is less expensive
to have it done on just one addition.  An ALTA survey includes ordinances, a description of the lots,
rights of ways and utility easements.  Backman reviewed with the board the utility maps for the 3rd

and 4th Additions (see copies attached) that he had done by Bolton & Menk, Inc., which will make it
easier for businesses to determine the location of utilities when looking at lots.  Willmar had this
information on five separate maps rather than combined into one.  Backman has already sent the
maps to businesses and site selectors.  The utility map is one piece necessary for shovel-ready
certification.  The lots showing “Sale Pending” on the 4th Addition map are the ones being
purchased by Dooley’s Petroleum.  Jennie-O Turkey Store has a right of first refusal for the largest
lot in the 3rd Addition, which should be noted on the map. Backman showed a chart he used in
Windom listing every lot in the Industrial Park, the owner, assessments, taxes, etc.  Backman is a
proponent of partnering on projects and has had discussions with Wes Hompe of Willmar
Municipal Utilities in regard to the certification cost, who indicated he would speak with his
commissioners.  Backman has been speaking with Bruce Peterson on an environmental
assessment, which would be included with the application and with Bolton & Menk, Inc. on the
cost of an ALTA survey and the geotechnical work needed, such as soil borings.  Board members
felt strongly the city of Willmar should be responsible for a portion of the costs for obtaining
shovel-ready certification of its Industrial Park.  

Steve Ahmann commented the Industrial Park is an important addition to the city of Willmar and
indicated there may be funds available to develop the park as it is a marketing investment in the
city.  Backman believes cost-sharing with the city of Willmar would be great, but he feels the EDC
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needs to move forward with this.  It is possible there could be reimbursement from the city, if the
EDC advances the expenditures.  Backman noted an active developer or site selector may want to
verify the information and do their own soil borings.  The State of Minnesota works with a Florida
consultant, who reviews the application and does an onsite visit.  Backman has spoken with the
state project administrator and the Florida consultant will be in Minnesota in April; thus, Backman
would like the application submitted before then.  Backman estimates the cost of an ALTA survey
and engineering costs, etc., will be between $8,000-$12,000. 

IT WAS MOVED BY Linda Kacher, SECONDED by Gary Gilman, that the Kandiyohi County
and City of Willmar Economic Development Commission allocate $3,250 to the 2016
budget under Countywide Business Development for the purpose of submitting the
MN Shovel Ready Certified Development Site Application for the Willmar Industrial
Park 4th Addition, subject to the city of Willmar and Willmar Municipal Utilities
bearing the costs of the supporting work needed to complete the certification
process.  MOTION CARRIED.

BNSF Railroad Wye project.  Backman reported an open house was held February 25 for project
review options (see attached).  He believes option 2 was the preferred option and noted the
diagram is not accurate from the standpoint of the rail spur that should be shown north of T.H. 40. 
Backman will participate in weekly conference calls, which includes representatives of Burlington
Northern Santa Fe (BNSF) Railway, Minnesota Department of Transportation, City of Willmar and
Kandiyohi County.  These conference calls will be ongoing and there are also meetings on the
project.  The city of Willmar was notified that BNSF may now only have one track instead of two,
which changes the entire project.  Peterson is writing a response regarding this issue.

EDC/MinnWest Technology Campus.  Backman reported he met with Joanna Schrupp, toured the
campus with Steve Salzer and is impressed with what has been accomplished.  A presentation by
Hill Capital Corporation was given on Monday with more than 30 people attending from area
banks and businesses.  Hill Capital Corporation is looking to create a $20 million fund for small
businesses and entrepreneurs.  Its board members are very respectable business people, who
contributed $200,000 to kickoff the fund.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS—

Historic 313 on Fourth Street.  Backman reported he toured Historic 313 on Fourth Street,
including Foxhole Brewery and also the Barn Theatre (see the Progress Update attached).  Several
contractors were at Historic 313 during his visit.  The plumbers completed trenching for the main
lines; electricians are working on the electrical and carpenters have started sheet rocking.  Historic
313 has signed a lease with Spurs Restaurant, a seafood restaurant that will be located north of
the brewery.  They have been working with the county health inspector and are awaiting approval
by the state.  Historic 313 hopes to have another lease signed in the next 60 days.  Backman also
reported on a conversation he had with Anne Ketz of the Preservation Alliance of Minnesota,
about the February loan payment paid to the EDC.  Ketz is comfortable with the EDC retaining the
February payment and full payments restarting in August 2016.  Backman stated he is comfortable
with the EDC’s loan being repaid, if the third tenant is secured.
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NEW BUSINESS—

Strategic planning session.  Backman indicated the boards are interested in a planning session and
staff is looking at dates in mid-April.  He has contacted several people who may facilitate the
session, including Bruce Miles, Sara Carlson, Scott Marquardt and others.  Backman anticipates it
be a six-hour session with lunch.  A proposed date will be sent to the joint boards.

Site visits.  Backman reported he and Connie Schmoll visited TimeWorn near Atwater, which
manufactures unique wood tables and is in need of expanding its facility; toured several buildings
in the Willmar Industrial Park, the former Molenaar’s building and the Brinton building; he
attended a transportation forum by state officials, including the Lt. Governor; has been meeting
with each EDC board member and is now scheduling meetings with major employers.  He met with
senior management at Jennie-O Turkey Store and was given a tour and also met with Jeff Pattison
of West Central Steel.  The EDC is co-hosting a Job Fair March 22 at the Willmar Conference Center
from 2:00 to 6:00 p.m., which staff will attend.

Sound dampening.  The board was provided with a recommendation by TerWisscha Construction
to install insulated ductwork with a few bends above the ceiling at each location of the return air
grills at an estimated cost of $1,250 (see attached).  Kelly TerWisscha noted this will mitigate some
of the sound, but not completely eliminate it.  This is an internal correction between offices.  This
would be step one and if this does not help, step two would be to introduce white noise.

IT WAS MOVED BY Gary Gilman, SECONDED BY Linda Kacher, to approve Trace Plumbing
and Heating installing five custom made sound transfer ducts at an estimated cost
of $1,250.  MOTION CARRIED.

Proposed 2016 budget changes.  Backman presented proposed changes to the 2016 budget (see
attached).  Overall, 23 line items would increase and 13 would decrease.  The Marketing
Committee’s budget was reduced and those funds used for professional services for the ALTA
survey and the shovel-ready certification.  Backman noted he annualized the cost of the Assistant
Director position over six months; accrued vacation and sick leave was added at the direction of
the EDC’s auditor; and travel was increased as he is not receiving an auto allowance.  The proposed
changes result in a deficit, which increases the reserve fund needed to balance the budget.

IT WAS MOVED BY Gary Gilman, SECONDED BY Kelly TerWisscha, to recommend to the
Kandiyohi County and City of Willmar Economic Development Joint Powers Board to
amend the 2016 budget as presented.  MOTION CARRIED.

COMMITTEE REPORTS

Agriculture and Renewable Energy Development.  Backman informed the board Connie Schmoll is
attending the quarterly meeting of the Minnesota Marketing Partnership today and reported the
Agriculture Investment Planning Subcommittee sent letters to 157 potential investors in regard to
creating an ag investment fund.  Rollie Boll reported the Ag Producers’ Survey Planning
Subcommittee decided to do focus groups to determine if another survey should be done.  
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Broadband and Advanced Technology.  Linda Kacher reported four companies responded to the
broadband feasibility study request for proposal.  A task force evaluated the responses and will
recommend the county commissioners select CNE (Communication Network Engineering, Inc.) of
Fargo to complete the study.  Committee members will present the recommendation to the
county board on Tuesday.  CNE has an office in New London.  The study is to be completed by the
end of August 2016 and CNE’s fee is $59,000, which is under the budgeted amount.  Donna
Boonstra reported she attended a legislative meeting hosted by the Blandin Foundation where she
visited with people from the metro area and explained the challenges for rural businesses with
limited service and benefits of broadband to Kandiyohi County.  Rep. Dave Baker also attended
and asked committee members to testify before a legislative hearing next week.  Boonstra,
Schmoll, Travis Bonnema of Jennie-O Turkey Store and Sam Romain of Haug Implement will attend
the hearing and present the committee’s legislative talking points.  The committee also met with
Senators Matt Schmit and Lyle Koenen and Rep. Baker and also spoke with CTC Partnership
Development, a company that could help if Federated Telephone Cooperative (FTC) cannot do
Kandiyohi County’s project or work with FTC, if it needs assistance.  Backman encouraged the
committee to contact other companies in case FTC is unable to do the project and Kevin Beyer of
FTC also encouraged contacting other providers.  Kacher stated Scott Froemming of Kandiyohi
Power Cooperative is investigating projects such as this.

Finance.  Backman reported the Finance Committee did not meet in March.  He spoke with Elsie
Kashmark on her business, Peaceful Thymes Gifts & Garden Center, Inc. and was informed she
added groceries to the store.  Kashmark stated she can begin making full payments on her loan
with the EDC in April 2016.  Backman stated the committee approved extending interest-only
payments through March 2016, which this board needs to ratify.

IT WAS MOVED BY Linda Kacher, SECONDED BY Kelly TerWisscha, to ratify Peaceful
Thymes Gifts & Garden Center, Inc. making interest-only payments on its Revolving
Loan Fund loan with the Kandiyohi County and City of Willmar Economic
Development Commission through March 2016.  MOTION CARRIED.

Leisure Travel.  Backman reported Art Benson agreed to represent the EDC on the Willmar Lakes
Area Convention & Visitors Bureau’s Leisure Travel Committee.  Benson attended the committee’s
meeting on Monday.  Backman will also attend these meetings as his schedule allows.

Blandin grants.  Backman reported the WiFi grant will not be completely spent by the partners and
there will be approximately $6,000 remaining, which Schmoll is recommending be used to assist
the county in installing WiFi hotspots throughout the county.

IT WAS MOVED BY Gary Gilman, SECONDED BY Kelly TerWisscha, to use approximately
$6,000 that remain from the Blandin WiFi grant for installing WiFi hotspots
throughout Kandiyohi County.  MOTION CARRIED.

Backman indicated there is also $3,000 remaining from the Hack20 grant.  There has been some
discussion with the Blandin Foundation on extending the grant for another year.  

Ahmann thanked the board members for their volunteer service on this board.
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